
BRIGG TOWN COUNCIL 

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 24th October 2016
Chairman – Councillor Mrs. A. Eardley
Present: Councillors; D.A.L. Campbell, Mrs T.M. Campbell,  M.S. Campion, 

Mrs. J.E. Gibbons, P.A. Keane, Miss L.M. Mikkonen, B. Parker, Mrs. S. H. Riggall, C.G. Sherwood, N.J. Sherwood, M. Storey, J.E.Truepenny and R.W. Waltham

In attendance:   Claire Davis – Town Clerk                                              

                          Nigel Fisher - Brigg Blog 
80.    
NOTICE CONVENING THE MEETING.
Taken as read and approved.
81.
TO CONSIDER THE SUSPENSION OF THE MEETING FOR THE   PURPOSE OF PRAYER.
It was resolved that Standing Orders should be suspended for the purpose of prayer.

	Proposed:  Cllr. D.A.L. Campbell
	Seconded:  Cllr. B. Parker



Members were led in prayer by Father Owain Mitchell.

It was resolved that Standing Orders should be reinstated.

	Proposed:  Cllr. Mrs. S. Riggall
	 Seconded:  Cllr.N.J. Sherwood


82.     
TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES AND REASONS FOR ABSENCE.

Cllr. L.M. Sherwood

Cllr. Mrs. P.J. Smith

Cllr. I.A. Wilson
83.
(A)  TO RECORD DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST BY ANY MEMBER OF THE COUNCIL IN RESPECT OF THE AGENDA ITEMS LISTED BELOW.  MEMBERS DECLARING INTERESTS SHOULD IDENTIFY THE AGENDA ITEM AND TYPE OF INTEREST BEING DECLARED.


None.
(b)  TO NOTE DISPENSATIONS GIVEN TO ANY MEMBER OF THE COUNCIL IN RESPECT OF AGENDA ITEMS LISTED BELOW.

            None.

84.
POLICE MATTERS.

None.
85. 
TO RECEIVE ANY CORRESPONDENCE (FOR INFORMATION ONLY).

i)    Letter of thanks from Ancholme Rowing Club

ii)   ERNLLCA newsletter September 2016

iii)  Update from FoBL

iv)  Clerks & Councils Direct – Sept. 2016

v)   Update from NLC re. Call Connect

vi)  Pancreatic cancer awareness month email

86.      TO RECEIVE THE UPDATE ON ANY OUTSTANDING ISSUES FROM THE CLERK.


i)The Clerk reported that she was now in receipt of one quote for the painting of the Tin-Tab (£795 + £110 for anti-climb paint on gutters).
87.    PUBLIC QUESTION TIME.

None notified.

88.    TO RECEIVE ANY QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS.

Cllr. M. S. Campion raised a question relating to the proposed Community Governance Review which has been announced by North Lincolnshire Council and asked for assurances from the Deputy Leader of NLC, Cllr. R. Waltham, that the review would include a full consultation of all of the towns affected. He raised his concerns that the review was not as a result of prior consultation with Brigg Town Council.  He also asked that a member of the Scrutiny Panel be invited to address the November Full Council meeting.
Cllr. R. Waltham replied and assured members that the process would include a full, cross-party review, would be impartial and that the outcome would be driven by the views of the Town’s electorate. A full Public Consultation would take place as part of the process.
89.     TO RECEIVE A REPORT FROM THE NORTH LINCOLNSHIRE WARD COUNCILLORS.

Report circulated in the meeting
90.     TO RECEIVE AND APPROVE THE MINUTES, AS CIRCULATED, 

OF THE FOLLOWING COMMITTEES.

i) It was resolved that the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on Monday, 26th September, 2016, be accepted as a true record. 

	Proposed:  Cllr. . Mrs. S. Riggall
	Seconded:  Cllr. B. Parker


ii) It was resolved that the minutes of the Planning & Environment meeting held on Monday, 26th September, 2016, be accepted as a true record. 

	Proposed:  Cllr. M. Storey
	Seconded:  Cllr. D.A.L. Campbell


91.
TO RECEIVE REPORTS FROM MEMBERS DELEGATED TO SERVE ON OUTSIDE BODIES.

Cllr. D.A.L. Campbell advised that he was unable to attend the recent ERNLLCA meeting and had sent his apologies due to illness.

Cllrs. M. Storey and B. Parker advised that they had recently attended the initial Grantscape meeting.  They were involved in the selection process for recipients of grant funding being offered by the Brigg Renewable Energy Plant. The final decisions are made by the Trustees of the scheme.

92.
TO CONFIRM THAT THE PAYMENT OF THE STAGE HIRE FOR THE LIGHTS SWITCH ON IS TO BE MADE FROM THE MAJOR EVENT BUDGET, AS IT WAS IN 2015. (THE ESTIMATED AMOUNT FOR 2016 IS £1750 + VAT).

It was resolved that the sum be paid this year from the major event budget.

(It was also agreed that the staging for this event be put out to tender for 2017).

Proposed:  Cllr R. Waltham


Seconded: Cllr. M. Storey

93.
 ACCOUNTS AND AUDIT 

a)   To Receive the following Financial Reports and Approve the Accounts for Payment:As at 30th September 2016 for Full Council and the Angel Suite


[image: image1.emf]DATEPAYEESERVICE /PRODUCTNETVATGROSS

1992016

O2Mobile Phones53.9610.7964.75

1992016

HMRCPaye/NI735.64735.64

2092016

ERYCPFPension1406.631406.63

2092016

Harbour CleanRiver Clean visit- September1635.48327.101962.58

2092016

Sissons Gardening Allotment path repair187.25187.25

3092016

StaffWages3566.073566.07

30

92016

NatWestBank Charges9.609.60

3102016

Town Mayor's AppealLettering for Banner50.0010.0060.00

3102016

Leander ArchitecturalFingerposts Installation185.0037.00222.00

3102016

United Carlton Printing71.5414.3185.85

4102016

HMRCPaye/NI628.19628.19

4102016

ERYCPFPension1205.781205.78

5102016

VANLPayroll Services65.0065.00

5102016

Brigg Office SuppliesStationery35.433.8039.23

10102016

Nigel FisherBrigg Blog500.00500.00

13102016

O2Mobile Phones55.4311.0966.52

1510

2016

NLCSLA-Allotments105.8421.17127.01

1510

2016

NLCSLA-Memorial Gardens391.5478.31469.85

1510

2016

NLCSLA-Salt Bins383.0476.61459.65

1510

2016

NLCSLA-Summer planting/Watering3253.61650.723904.33

17

102016

Petty Cash Top Up
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192016NLCRates50.0050.00

192016NLCTrade rates81.6481.64

592016Brigg LaunderetteLinen cleaning20.0020.00

592016ERYC SuppliesFirst Aid Products33.066.6139.67

592016Ellis Cleaning ServicesWindow Cleaning135.00135.00

592016Reliable Cleaning ServicesCleaning/Relief Manager1067.85213.571281.42

592016BTLift line installation149.9829.99179.97

992016British GasGas88.354.4192.76

1292016247 Curtains/Mrs. K. DeeleyReplacement Curtains189.9637.99227.95

1392016PD WatsonBuffet items262.6617.00279.66

1392016InstantPrintBooking forms94.5018.90113.40

1592016BT Lift Line Rental27.205.4432.64

1592016Bow BellesLinen hire365.00365.00

1892016Information Commisioner35.0035.00

1992016NpowerElectricity335.9216.80352.72

2092016Bow BellesLinen hire440.00440.00

2092016Brian's DIYGaffer Tape3.330.663.99

2292016Petty Cash top Up  - No 5289.858.69298.54

2292016Frank's MarqueesTable hire49.009.8058.80

2992016Petty Cash top Up  - No 6159.4812.76172.24


It was resolved that the Financial Reports as at 30th September 2016 and the above list of accounts for payment, as per Appendix 1 and 2, should be received and approved.

Proposed: Cllr. D.A.L. Campbell
Seconded: Cllr. Miss L. Mikkonen
b)  To Undertake a Second Quarter Review Of the Accounts (Angel and Full Council) . (copies enclosed)
It was resolved that the Second Quarter review as at 30th September 2016, should be received and approved.

Proposed: Cllr R. Waltham

Seconded: Cllr. D.A.L. Campbell

94.
ALLOTMENTS: 


To Receive A Report On Any Outstanding Issues From The Clerk:

a)  Redcombe Lane site:



The Clerk advised that a recent inspection had taken place and                                                                    that as a result of advisory letters being issued, all plots were now in a satisfactory order.

b)  Grammar School Road



The Clerk advised that:

· a recent inspection had been carried out and some plots were in an unsatisfactory state. As a result of this, a number of tenants had been written to and asked to make improvements to the state of their respective plots. It was also noted that mare’s tail was present on several plots, which may need to be treated if it spreads any further.
· that one plot had been served with a termination notice, three plots had been surrendered and two plots were already vacant. Fortunately, there had been a good response to the previous allotment article in Brigg Matters and that the six people on the waiting list were being offered tenancies.
95.
ANGEL SUITE: 

a) To receive a report from the Clerk regarding any issues approved under delegated  powers.
A new regular booking for Sequence Dancing is in place from 8th November, starting with a Tea-dance on that date.  This is to  be held jointly with Brigg  Town Council at a cost £2.50 per ticket. 
The regular session will take place every Thursday evening from 7.30pm to 10pm, £3.00 per session.

The Clerk also advised that it would soon be necessary to replace the CD player / radio as it would now be in such regular use.
                        96.
TO RECEIVE A VERBAL REPORT FROM THE CLERK IN RESPECT OF A PROPOSED COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW BEING UNDERTAKEN BY NORTH LINCOLNSHIRE COUNCIL.


The Clerk gave a verbal report and read out an email recently received from North Lincolnshire Council in respect of the proposed Community Governance Review.


Cllr. J. Truepenny was concerned that a request from the Town Council for such a review was turned down 2 years ago.

Cllr. M. S. Campion said that he felt this review was ‘’strange and suspicious’’ and expressed concerns that he felt it was undemocratic and unnecessary.

Cllr. R. Waltham replied by stating that there would be scrutiny of the process and that it would be equitable. 
97.      TO APPROVE THE ‘SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENT’ / CONTRACT  RELATING TO THE WINTER HANGING BASKET MAINTENANCE, FOR THE PERIOD FROM LATE OCTOBER 2016 UNTIL END OF MARCH 2017.

It was resolved to approve the contract for the watering at a cost of £45 per water for the period outlined in the proposal. 
Proposed:Cllr. J. Truepenny

Seconded: Cllr. C. Sherwood
98. 
TO RECEIVE A REPORT FROM THE CLERK REGARDING THE 2016 REMEMBRANCE PARADE AND ISSUES RESULTING FROM THE WITHDRAWAL OF POLICE SUPPORT.
The Clerk advised that due to a change in funding and limits on Police resources, all Remembrance events in the Humberside Force area have been triaged and offered support based on the outcome of the review.
Continued/……………

Brigg has been classed as a low priority and as such, there will be no Police presence at the Remembrance Parade on Sunday 13th.

This, in turn, means that North Lincolnshire Council have been unable to grant the formal Road Closure necessary for the event to take place, unless a Traffic Management company is engaged to plan and co-ordinate the closing of the roads.

This company would also be required to manufacture and put in place a series of ‘Advanced Warning Signs’ further afield on the highway network to warn road users that the roads surrounding the Monument roundabout will be closed on November 13th whilst the parade and service.

The Clerk, working in partnership with the local highways authority approached several of their approved Traffic Management providers in order to obtain a quote for the work.
Fortunately, Roadsafe Corporate Group Limited have generosity agreed to provide full support and signage for the Parade, without charge.  
Brigg Rotary Club have also offered to provide a number of volunteer marshalls to assist with the safe running of the event.

Cllr. R. Waltham asked that a letter of thanks be sent to Roadsafe, thanking them for their generosity and to the Rotary Club for their assistance.  He felt, as did Cllr. Sherwood and Cllr. D.A.L. Campbell that the Town Council should offer to cover the costs incurred by Roadsafe on this occasion.
Cllr. R. Waltham also asked that the Clerk  invite the Humberside Police and Crime Commissioner to the November meeting of the Full Council in order that he could advise members on why the decision to withdraw Police support had been taken.
Cllr. J. Truepenny and Cllr.R. Waltham both wished to formally record their thanks to the Clerk for her efforts in dealing with this matter.
99.      TO CONSIDER A SUGGESTION FROM CLLR. MISS J. KITCHING THAT A CATEGORY BE ADDED TO THE BEST KEPT GARDENS COMPETITION FOR ‘FORMER WINNERS’ AND TO DEFINE THE TERMS OF INCLUSION.

It was resolved that this item be deferred until the next meeting in order that a full review of the Best Garden Scheme can be proposed and that this matter be included as part of that review .

Proposed: Cllr. J. Kitching

Seconded: Cllr. S. Riggall
100. 
TO RECEIVE A VERBAL UPDATE FROM THE CHAIR OF THE NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN COMMITTEE

Cllr. R. Waltham advised that a grant had been obtained to provide £5597 towards the cost of producing the Neighbourhood Plan.  

The Visioning / Consultation event will take place on Thursday 17th November in The Buttercross.

The project is progressing well.  He asked that thanks be formally recorded to Dave Lofts of North Lincolnshire Council and to the Clerk, whose hard work had progressed the plan to this important point in its development.
The meeting closed at 8.10 p.m.

Signed:  ..........................................................

Chairman Full Council                                      

Held on Monday, 28th November 2016.
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